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RACING AND WAGERING WESTERN AUSTRALIA TAX AMENDMENT BILL 2006 
RACING AND WAGERING LEGISLATION AMENDMENT BILL 2006 

Second Reading - Cognate Debate 
Resumed from 21 November. 

DR G.G. JACOBS (Roe) [12.20 pm]:  In giving my contribution to the second reading debate on the Racing 
and Wagering Western Australia Tax Amendment Bill 2006 and the Racing and Wagering Legislation 
Amendment Bill 2006, it is rather disappointing that essentially I will be talking to members on the other side 
minus the relevant minister. 

Mr J.C. Kobelke:  You have my full attention, and I will ensure that when the minister arrives in a few minutes, 
he is fully apprised of what you have said. 

Several members interjected. 

The SPEAKER:  Order, members!  I know that the member for Hillarys would like to have a debate now, but it 
is not his turn.  The member for Roe is contributing to the debate. 

Dr G.G. JACOBS:  I support the bill.  It is very disappointing that the minister cannot hear for himself that I 
support the bill. 

Dr S.C. Thomas:  He’s probably with the education department. 

Mr R.F. Johnson:  Or he might be hiding behind some curtains somewhere. 

Dr G.G. JACOBS:  Yes.  I would have thought that if it is good enough for me to prepare something for this 
debate, although it is not necessarily my brief, and people who know me will be aware that I am not too much of 
a racing or wagering person -  

Ms J.A. Radisich:  Too much? 

Dr G.G. JACOBS:  I say to the member for Swan Hills that I had a little flutter at the very enjoyable Gloucester 
Park parliamentary race meeting last Friday night.  I am not necessarily au fait with harness racing.  I know that 
the horse has four legs and that, in trotting terms, it pulls a sort of buggy behind it and has not a rider but a 
driver.  However, I recognise the important social and enjoyment value, as well as industry and employment 
implications, of the racing industry, and very much so in my town of Esperance.  I have talked to various people 
involved with the Esperance Bay Turf Club, and I wanted to pass on to the minister the turf club’s 
commendation.  Again, it is very disappointing that the minister cannot receive some bouquets, for a change, 
instead of brickbats.  The president of the turf club, Mr Kevin Scott, said to me that the racing industry has never 
been so good.  Coming from the doldrums in 1985, post Laurie Connell, if one likes, there have been moves 
within the industry, much to the credit of this government - but I must say that the opposition has supported 
many of those moves, and the president said that too - that have improved the status and the financial situation of 
the racing industry in Western Australia.  The proposal in this legislation is also part of those ongoing moves to 
improve the situation in Western Australia. 

Now that the minister is within earshot, I would like to pass on the comments of the people in the racing industry 
in my region commending the work that the government has done in the racing industry.  They see this 
legislation as an ongoing part of that good work.  As I said, members on this side often throw brickbats, but in 
politics we must be fair; therefore, I say to the minister that those comments have been made to me.  I add that 
the president of the turf club also said to me that a lot of the measures that have been introduced by the 
minister’s government in recent times to improve the racing industry, particularly the financial structures, have 
often had bipartisan support.  It has been said to me that the racing industry has not been as good as it is now for 
the past 20 years, since 1985, when it was in the doldrums. 

Mr M. McGowan:  Thanks very much. 

Dr G.G. JACOBS:  I am sorry that I am repeating myself, but I wanted the minister to hear that.  In 2001, there 
was a financial assistance package under which the wagering tax through the Totalisator Agency Board was 
reduced from five per cent to 4.5 per cent.  That does not sound much; it is only half a per cent.  However, a 
percentage of that magnitude translated to about $27 million for the racing industry.  In my region, the Esperance 
Bay Turf Club has benefited from that in recent times by way of what is essentially an infrastructure grant of 
$150 000 over the next three years.  There have been some distributions which have resulted in improvements 
and which are likely to result in further improvements over time. 

I am interested in detailing some of the amendments in the Racing and Wagering Western Australia Tax 
Amendment Bill 2006.  I will raise some of the more detailed points in consideration in detail.  As the minister 
said in his second reading speech, the changes that are being implemented will be worth in the vicinity of 
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$12 million per annum to the racing industry.  In consideration in detail, I will try to do the figures myself to 
reassure myself of the magnitude of some of the savings because there will be, understandably, some savings.  
Essentially, the tax on offcourse totalisator wagering will be reduced.  In this state, we are talking about the 
TAB.  The methodology of that taxation is to be changed.  My understanding, as a non-accountant, is that instead 
of the tax applying to the total turnover, it will be based on, as the explanatory memorandum states, the profit, 
and gross profit is referred to.  In this amending legislation, perhaps because I am not an accountant, I found the 
definition of “gross revenue” - the amount paid in wagers minus the amount paid in winnings - pretty difficult.  
In my previous life as a medical practitioner running a medical business, the accountants we talked to would 
have understood gross revenue as the total amount of money coming into the practice. 

Mr R.F. Johnson:  Before expenses? 

Dr G.G. JACOBS:  Obviously, it would be before expenses.  The formula defined in the legislation, however, 
would deduct my costs from that total amount of money, which would actually be a net revenue.  This legislation 
defines gross revenue as all the money received in wagers less the money paid out in winnings.  That does not sit 
well with me.  I know it is defined in the legislation, but it is like redefining as something different a term that is 
readily understood by most people.  There appears to be an explanation for this in the explanatory memorandum.  
It states that gross revenue will be the difference between all money paid by RWWA in respect of off-course 
racing totalisator wagers and all money paid by RWWA as winnings.  This confirms what I have previously said.  
It is important not to ignore the concept in this definition - that taxes will be levied on a smaller base, after 
winnings have been paid.  The total taxation will therefore be less and, if that is the case, more money will be 
available for use by the racing industry.  That comment has been made by the Esperance Bay Turf Club, which 
runs a very tight ship and a very good program.  It is essentially a non-profit organisation that contributes much 
to entertainment and employment in the town.  It is an important tourist attraction in Esperance, apart from the 
best beaches in Australia. 

The SPEAKER:  Apart from those in the Pilbara, of course! 

Dr G.G. JACOBS:  The new taxation regime will effectively reduce the taxation rate from five per cent of 
turnover to 3.5 per cent.  During consideration in detail I will ask questions about the magnitude of gross 
revenue, the total amount of money paid to RWWA in bets, and the amount of money paid out.  I can do those 
figures myself, in my very simple way, and work out some of the advantages predicted as a result of the extra 
$12 million for the racing industry.  I hope that those figures will be provided to me so that I can make an 
assessment of the effect of what is conceptually a very good piece of legislation that will return benefits to the 
racing industry. 

Before I close I will talk about some of the local issues with which the Esperance Bay Turf Club has difficulty.  
The club is very thankful for the $150 000 of infrastructure funding spread over three years.  However, I was 
reminded that $150 000 in today’s terms will not go a terribly long way.  The work needed to upgrade racecourse 
infrastructure is a problem in every area, whether it be metropolitan or country.  It is increasingly difficult to get 
work done in the country, particularly in a place that is 720 kilometres from Perth.  The higher cost, including 
travel costs for construction personnel, eats into the money very quickly. 

There is concern in country racing about stake money.  Esperance stake money is still considerably below, for 
instance, that of Albany.  It is an ever-increasing problem to attract owners and trainers into these races when 
there is a lack of equity in stake money.  Stake money that is considerably less than that on offer in Albany and a 
greater distance for visiting owners and horses to travel places Esperance at a considerable disadvantage.  The 
president and the organising committee of the Esperance Bay Turf Club would like continual efforts to be made 
to improve stake money for more isolated turf clubs to attract entries.   

In this age of litigation, what was once acceptable for a well-meaning voluntary construction group in erecting a 
stewards’ stand is no longer acceptable.  There must be engineering approvals for every structure on the course.  
I am not necessarily knocking that necessity, but I am saying that the country turf clubs of yesteryear, run by 
well-meaning volunteers who could construct and make do with what they had, are no longer with us, because of 
the approvals necessary for building new stewards’ stands or any other infrastructure. 

I will support this legislation.  I am very keen to try to quantify the savings that can be ploughed back into the 
racing industry.   

I will be very keen to see some of those savings ploughed back into my local Esperance Bay Turf Club.   

As has been said, the opposition supports the bills.  During consideration in detail we will ask questions about 
some of the financial definitions, although we will not be pedantic about them.  This is commendable legislation, 
because it will serve to improve the industry.  The government and the opposition have engaged in bipartisan 
support to make the racing and wagering industry better for all Western Australians.   
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MR A.J. SIMPSON (Serpentine-Jarrahdale) [12.40 pm]:  I, too, rise to have input on the Racing and 
Wagering Western Australia Tax Amendment Bill 2006 and the Racing and Wagering Legislation Amendment 
Bill 2006.  The opposition supports the bills.  Any legislation that returns money back into the industry is a good 
thing.   

I grew up in Wyndham and was one of five kids.  I have very vivid memories of us kids running into the house 
on a Saturday afternoon to grab a drink and all of a sudden being told to “shoosh” because dad had bet on the 
gallops and was listening to the race on the radio.   

Mr J.E. McGrath interjected. 

Mr A.J. SIMPSON:  That probably happened in between.  We froze in our tracks and fell quiet because the race 
was on.  We waited until the race had been run before we moved on.  My father was involved with the Lions 
Club in Wyndham.  The race meeting held in Wyndham each year was a fantastic event for community groups 
such as the Lions Club.  I have great memories of race day and of helping in the bar and kiosk and doing all 
those types of things that one does when one lives in a country.  I am sure that you, Mr Speaker, understand what 
I am saying. 

The SPEAKER:  Where was that? 

Mr A.J. SIMPSON:  Wyndham, from 1970 to 1976.  It was a fantastic place to be.  There was no television and 
limited radio.  It was a great place for a kid to grow up.  That kind of input brings a community together.  The 
Lions Club ran the bar at the race meeting.  The race meeting allowed service groups that put money back into 
the community to hold other events to raise money.  The town came alive and people came from the outer parts 
of the area to celebrate the race meeting.  It was always a big event.  Some members have spoken about their 
areas and the fact that we are looking to put money back into the industry to encourage better returns and to 
address infrastructure needs, which are important.  Other country members have stated how their areas lack 
infrastructure.  The Byford Trotting Complex in Serpentine-Jarrahdale lacks funds and infrastructure.  This year 
it held one race meeting on a Sunday afternoon, which was great.  I was able to sponsor a race at that event and 
present an award and a blanket.  It was a great day.  A couple of thousand people from the area and the industry 
turned out.  It reminded me of when I was a kid.  The bridle trails in the area lead to the Byford Trotting 
Complex.  A person who owns a five-acre property with stables can harness his horse and take it to the track to 
work it.  The complex is set up for that purpose; indeed, that is how it makes an income.  The horse industry in 
Serpentine-Jarrahdale is big.  My community relies on the racing and trotting industries to keep it going.  

I want to highlight the safety aspect of the racing industry.  After the race day in Byford, a couple of drivers 
spoke about the harnesses that they are regulated to wear.  The suits are heavy and cumbersome and are not easy 
to move in.  If the industry wants to move forward, it must consider how it can make the industry safer.  A few 
members mentioned that racing tracks in New Zealand are wider, which enables the jockeys to move out so that 
they do not get locked in.  That is something the industry as a whole must consider.  As has been highlighted by 
some members, the Pinjarra races and trots are separate events.  It is the same situation in Perth with Gloucester 
Park, Ascot Racecourse and Belmont Park.  One member spoke about the new complex at Lark Hill.  If we are 
going to build new infrastructure, we must decide the best course to take.  If money is going to be spent on 
infrastructure, we must build a good complex.  The member for Murdoch referred to the merging of Belmont and 
Gloucester Parks.  That idea must be considered.  I, too, was at the running of the Parliamentarians Cup last 
Friday night.  The member for Murdoch mentioned that the bookie ring had two bookies.  Compared with what 
was available 20 years ago, there are now many more events on which people can place a bet.  For instance, 20 
years ago there was no casino.  Twenty years ago people had to turn up on race day.  These days the TAB 
operates electronically, and that has had a big impact on the industry.  The industry is struggling to survive 
because the dollars it used to receive are being spent on other events.  The merging of Gloucester Park with 
Belmont Park should be made only if it is the right decision.  The member for Murray will speak more about the 
races and trots in Pinjarra.  They, too, are crying out for more funds.   

During the election campaign, I was involved with the “horses vote too” campaign, which was designed to raise 
awareness of the fact that the horse industry stimulates a lot of jobs and puts money into the economy.  The idea 
of the campaign was to get recognition for the industry.  Trails in many national parks have been fenced off.  
People who used to ride their horses on those trails had a great ride.  The problem being faced by the Department 
of Environment and Conservation, the Water Corporation and many local councils is not so much horses using 
the trails but, rather, motorbikes and cars using the trails, which is hard for the local authorities to police.  As a 
result, those trails have been fenced off and everybody is kept out.  People are concerned that horses spread 
dieback.  There is no proof of that.  If a hard stand is placed at the end of each trail, the horses can stand on them.  
People are under the impression that horses spread weeds through their manure.  However, people on horses do 
not go off the tracks and ride through the bush; rather, they use the gazetted track.  The idea behind the “horses 
vote too” campaign was to raise awareness of the horse industry.  The horse industry has estimated that it 
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contributes $6 229 million to the Australian economy each year through horse-related business and activities, 
from recreational riding to harness racing.  A wide spectrum of people are involved with horses.  Many people 
who live on five acres in Darling Downs and Serpentine have access to a bridle path that leads to an open space 
of about 80 acres, which was set up many years ago.  It has been designed for the horse industry.  Kids with so-
called ponies have an area in which to ride their ponies.  The biggest problem being faced by shires is how to 
stop people on motorbikes accessing the trails.  The Shire of Serpentine-Jarrahdale was keen for a multi-use 
corridor, which can be a firebreak, a fire access route or a trail.  The only condition is that no motorbikes and 
vehicles use them, except emergency services vehicles.  Poles keep vehicles out, but it is harder to keep 
motorbikes out.  We have set up different types of chicanes to stop motorbikes using the corridors.  That problem 
will always be hard to police.  The community is very helpful.  People keep their eyes and ears open.  If they see 
anyone riding a motorbike on the trails, they are quick to get in touch with the local ranger.   

A couple of months ago the government introduced legislation to ban betting exchanges.  As I said earlier, the 
betting industry is growing, and now that the TAB is online, people can easily place a bet.  I think Betfair is a 
brand name.  Betting exchanges will become more prominent in the industry.  Since the bill went through this 
house, we have heard the AFL talk about giving its fixtures to a betting exchange.  We can see that a lot more 
people will be looking at the next stage of gambling, which is through the Internet.  We can stick our heads in 
the sand for a certain amount of time, but unfortunately the changes will catch up with us and if we do not greet 
them with open arms and police this form of gambling, we could be in a situation in which it gets out of control.  
Other members have referred to that already and I think it is a matter that needs to be highlighted.  Betting 
exchanges are definitely the way of the future.  We can see gambling heading down that road and we do not have 
to look too far ahead. 

That leads me to another aspect of the racing industry.  Gambling as a whole in our state is something we take 
for granted.  I would say it is a beast we have to have.  However, the government has to recognise that there are 
problem gamblers out there.  The government does not recognise that there is a problem in that area of racing, 
just as there are problem gamblers in all areas, whether betting on horses or at the casino.  A lot more could be 
done to help problem gamblers. 

To sum up, I think what the government is doing in this bill is fantastic.  It was great last Friday to be invited by 
members of the committee to attend the running of the Parliamentarians Cup.  I came home $50 in front, so I was 
quite happy, thanks to a couple of locally bred horses from Serpentine-Jarrahdale and their drivers and trainers.  I 
managed to back them and they ran well in one race.  It was great to be back at the trots the other Friday night.  I 
have not been there for a number of years.  There was also a reasonable crowd there - it was reckoned to be 
about 4 000 - and it was great to be part of that atmosphere again.  The opposition acknowledges to the minister 
that this bill puts more money back into the industry to keep it going.  Many members acknowledge and 
recognise the fact that a race meeting can be a lot of fun and it can be conducted in good spirit. 

MR M.J. COWPER (Murray) [12.52 pm]:  If I did not stand today and speak about this bill, I would face the 
risk of being run out of town in my electorate, given the proud history associated with the equine industry.  It has 
been said that between Serpentine-Jarrahdale and Harvey there are more horses than humans.  I do not know 
whether that is a fact, but certainly there are a lot of horses down that way.  This debate is not solely about 
horses; it is about the racing industry as a whole.  I would like to touch upon what has happened in the past, what 
is happening now and what I would like to see happen in the future. 
As members will know, we have a dog racing industry in Mandurah, which borders my electorate and that of the 
member for Mandurah.  Mandurah has a fantastic newly redeveloped facility with a new track.  It also has 
something else going for it that one cannot look at on a spreadsheet or find in a report: a very good culture is 
associated with that facility.  Russell Clark is the CEO of the Chequers restaurant at Mandurah greyhounds and 
he does a very good job for an ex-Perth footballer with a couple of crook knees.  I will get him down to the Peel 
Masters this year for a game with the seniors.  He has got together a team down there and I can tell members that 
the food is sensational, especially the seafood.  The Christmas in July function we held earlier this year was 
fantastic.  The recent Melbourne Cup function was well attended; in fact it was booked out pretty much six 
months in advance.  We have already booked 90 people for next year’s Melbourne Cup at the dogs.  It is only 
200 yards from my place so I can waddle across there with my family, and the kids can have an entertaining day 
running around the outside and looking at all the various features.  The adults can sit down and keep an eye on 
them while enjoying the company of others.  It is a great night out under lights on a balmy summer night.  There 
is not a better way to spend a night down that way. 
Associated with that dog racing industry are facilities at Nambeelup.  There are two kennels there; one is fairly 
well established on Gull Road and a new licensed kennel is being developed further out.  The chasing is very 
much alive and well in the Peel region.  I see a great future for the Mandurah facility, given that it has recently 
had an upgrade, and a great culture has developed in the area.  In the past it has suffered from being a fairly tight 
track for the dogs.  The track has been realigned and the racing I saw the other day was sensational.  Obviously 
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the finishing touches are still being put on the track but it will be a fantastic way to spend an evening.  I 
commend it to any member who happens to be going down Mandurah way on a hot summer night: go there and 
enjoy it.  The restaurant meal is fantastic, particularly the seafood.  The future is looking very good. 
Pinjarra has a race club and one of the advantages that club has is land.  The land abuts the Alcoa exclusion 
zone, so the racetrack acts as a buffer between the town and Alcoa’s refinery.  The Pinjarra club has recently 
finished building a five-furlong straight.  That type of straight is regarded in the racing industry as the least open 
to cheating.  It is a dead straight run over 1 000 metres, or five furlongs, so there cannot be any argy-bargy when 
the runners are going around corners.  The best horse wins in that situation.  There are also plans to extend the 
track and make it one of a kind in Western Australia.  It would be one of the biggest surfaces on which horses 
can race.  The Pinjarra club has a very proud history; it has been established for many years.  The president of 
the club is a gentleman from a well-known North Dandalup family, Keith Jeffreys.  North Dandalup is also a 
well-known horse training area.  Again, there is a great culture there.  The Pinjarra Cup is held in February and 
the second feature race of the year at Pinjarra is the Chaff City Classic, which I think has a purse of about 
$40 000 or $50 000.  The track is well attended on those days.  They are generally very hot days, but to go onto 
the lush green lawns there, with all the colour of the meeting, means a great day is to be had.  Again, I 
recommend that members have a look at the track.  It has gone from being a provincial country track to almost 
an outer suburban type track.  It is not far from Perth, given that the new Perth-Bunbury highway will cut the 
journey to Pinjarra significantly.  It is a great way to spend a day. 
There is some merit in the suggestion that the racing industry could look at utilising Pinjarra more in the future.  
There are some drainage issues in the winter.  It is very wet in winter because of the type of soil in the area.  The 
member for South Perth mentioned some of the problems there in winter.  It could be because it is just below the 
Darling Scarp and has very rich clay-loam soils that retain the water.  The land is very good for cattle grazing, 
for which Pinjarra is renowned.  There is great potential for some money to be spent there in the future; I am not 
saying in the immediate future.  There are some drainage issues, but a nice lake could be created in the middle.  
The club’s greatest asset is that it has a lot of land.  It will not be squeezed out like some metropolitan tracks that 
have suburbs encroaching on them.  Pinjarra will never be built out because of the buffer zone between the track 
and Alcoa.   
There is also a train line from Pinjarra that connects to Perth, and there is the option to run a service from Perth 
directly to Pinjarra.  I have a vision that one day the extended railway line from Armadale through Byford to 
Pinjarra will be a reality.  Given the growth in that area, I do not think it will be many years in the future.  I 
remember when I was a police officer stationed at Rockingham in 1978, the most distant house in Rockingham 
was at the end of Read Street, just beyond where Rockingham city is now.  There used to be a roundabout at the 
end and we had to go via a dirt track to get to the Waikiki Hotel.  In a period of only 28 years, housing 
development has extended from that area to Mandurah and beyond.  I do not think it is beyond the realm of 
conceptualisation that development in the south east corridor will continue.  Obviously the population will 
support the racing and equine industries in the Peel region.  The grandstands at Pinjarra Park are undergoing 
some refurbishment.  Some money has been made available through Racing and Wagering WA.  If I am not 
mistaken, the racing club at Pinjarra Park got about $2.2 million. 
Mr M. McGowan:  It may have been a little more than that. 
Mr M.J. COWPER:  It may well have been.  The other issue at Pinjarra Park is the gravel car park, which gets 
pretty muddy and sloppy when it rains.  I hope that in the not-too-distant future - perhaps in the next year or so - 
the car park can be sealed so that it can be utilised during all seasons, which will add to the attractiveness of 
going to those races. 
Not far from Pinjarra Park is the Pinjarra Trotting Club, of which I am the patron.  I recall as a teenager going to 
the club when I had an interest in a couple of pacer horses.  When I played football in Perth on Friday nights, we 
used to go to Gloucester Park, because there was not much else to do on Friday nights.  We could not have a 
night out on the town because we were expected to play football the next day, so we were limited in what we 
could do on Friday nights.  Many of us, including Peter Bosustow, would spend the night at Gloucester Park 
under the stars and have a bit of a flutter on the horses.  Then we would shoot back home over the Causeway and 
be ready to play the next day.  It was a fantastic night out.  Everyone used to get dressed up in their finery and go 
to Gloucester Park.  It was a great night out at the Beau Rivage Restaurant and the Birdcage.  It is a great place.  
As the minister will know, the problem with Gloucester Park is that the track is too tight.  In racing terminology, 
it has what are called boat races.  Once a horse gets to the front, it is pretty hard for another horse to negotiate a 
win unless it is an exceptional horse.  Extensions to the track have been considered, but given the value of real 
estate in that location - I would hate to hazard a guess at its worth - the prospects of extending the track are not 
good.  The track is the opposite of the track at Pinjarra, which has arguably the best track in Western Australia.  
It has been put to me that the Pinjarra track is probably one of the best tracks in Australia.  A number of factors 
make a good track.  One is its length.  Pinjarra has a 1 000-metre track, which has the right camber on the turns.  
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When the horses are lined up across the back of the mobile barrier, they need to be able to get to the front on 
their own merit and not try to outrun the horse on the inside.  If a horse draws a wide barrier at Pinjarra Park, it 
still has a chance of getting to the front.  A few years ago Pinjarra Park was significantly smaller.  About 12 
years ago the track was redeveloped.  It had a series of lights at that time.  Pinjarra Park was given a $300 000 
grant, which 12 years ago would probably have been equivalent to $1 million today, if not more.  It used about 
$220 000 of that grant.  A number of community people developed that track into what it is today.  I have been 
told - the minister might be able to clarify this - that it returned $80 000 of that $300 000 because it completed 
the job under budget.  Pinjarra Park was not permitted to seek further money to install lights within five or 10 
years.  It could not ask RWWA for additional funding.  Some 12 or 15 years have passed since that occurred.  I 
believe that lights will attract crowds.  It is a bit like the baseball movie with Kevin Costner that has the line, 
“Build it and they will come.” 
Mr M. McGowan:  Field of Dreams. 
Mr M.J. COWPER:  I have given the minister a track of dreams.  That is what we have at Pinjarra Park.  The 
president, Cliffy Johns, the committee, including Noel Eddy and Freddy Grantham, and all the good guys at 
Pinjarra have a dream that they will have a world-class facility.  The track warrants it.  Pinjarra Park has the 
nucleus of a track that could be the best in Australia.  However, the amenities let it down significantly.  The 
Pinjarra Trotting Club runs north-south and its facilities were transferred to the site 30-odd years ago.  The main 
building was transferred from Gloucester Park when Gloucester Park was redeveloped in the 1960s.  A few years 
ago when the Richmond Raceway at East Fremantle was closed, a lot of the buildings were transported to 
Pinjarra.  The trotting club building at Pinjarra is second-hand and it is now well and truly looking its age.  There 
is a significant amount of rust; the steel uprights have completely rusted through.  The only thing holding it 
together are the sheets of steel.  There has been a bit of kerfuffle at Pinjarra in recent times.  Given that a 
generous proportion of the $25 million has been distributed to Pinjarra, the Pinjarra Trotting Club unfortunately 
seems to have been at the end of the queue and has not received any money at all. 

Mr M. McGowan:  I do everything for your electorate. 

Mr M.J. COWPER:  I have invited the minister to be my guest at Pinjarra Park.  I will ensure that he bets on a 
good horse and I will introduce him to many of the drivers and trainers.  There is no truth in the suggestion that 
he might get ambushed.  I will ensure his safety and that he has a good time. I am sure that he will be well 
received. 

Mr M. McGowan:  The greyhound club, the turf club - everyone in your electorate gets money from me. 

Mr M.J. COWPER:  The greyhound club has done well.  The race club has done reasonably well, but it could 
do better.  However, the poor old trotting club has been the poor cousin. 

Mr M. McGowan:  Watch this space. 

Mr M.J. COWPER:  I am glad that the minister said that, because a commitment has been made by RWWA.  I 
have had correspondence with Mr Bennett.  We would like a new clubhouse to be built on the eastern side of the 
park.  If money is spent on the current facilities, which, as I have explained, are second-hand buildings from 
Gloucester Park and Richmond Raceway, all we will be doing is putting a silk shirt on a monkey, because at the 
end of the day it will still be a monkey.  We really need to start looking at some world-class facilities.  Land is 
available on the eastern side of the park to build a clubhouse.  The land at the back of the park is owned by the 
McLarty family and they have roots at the club.  I am sure that the McLarty family would be agreeable to giving 
it a bit more land.  It could be constructed along the edge of Greenlands Road, which will connect to the new 
Perth-Bunbury highway.  The journey from the Narrows to the trotting club would take about 40 minutes.  The 
club must have sponsors to attract the required number of people to the track.  When sponsors provide the purse 
for a race, they are entertained, as is done at Gloucester Park, Ascot Racecourse or any other racing club in 
Western Australia, Australia or the world.  The problem at Pinjarra is that its best facility is that people can put a 
blanket on the ground and have a picnic with a bottle of champagne.  It is a catch-22 situation trying to get 
sponsors to provide the purses to attract a crowd.  The sponsorship dollars are competitive, and people want to 
see a return on their investment dollar by seeing a crowd at the event.  The purses for the races increase when 
crowds are attracted to the race track; one feeds the other. 

I see a great opportunity to install lights and construct a new building on the eastern side of the park.  It could be 
developed in several stages over a number of years.  Why does it deserve it?  I will tell members why.  The very 
humble Pinjarra Trotting Club races on a Monday.  It does that because no-one else wanted to race on Mondays 
because of the TAB.  Throughout Australia on a Monday people can go down to their local TAB and bet on the 
Pinjarra races.  No other club - trotting, racing or chasing - wanted Mondays because it is regarded as a bit of a 
dead day.  However, the Pinjarra guys took it on and they now turn over something like $1.3 million every 
Monday - I might be corrected on that amount, but they have a significant amount of money going through the 
TAB right throughout Australia.  They were given lemons on a Monday and have made lemonade; they have 
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made a go of it.  They are now contributing to the racing and wagering collective pool that everyone enjoys.  
Therefore, on a Monday, which no-one was interested in having, they filled that marketplace, that little niche, 
and have done well.  What do they get in return?  Not a brass razoo; not a zack.  I was very pleased and 
encouraged to hear the minister say, “Watch this space.”  When he gets up to speak, I hope he will give us some 
insight as to what he has planned for Pinjarra, because it really is an opportunity in which to invest and get more 
money back into the whole racing and wagering industry. 
[Member’s time extended.] 

Mr M.J. COWPER:  Last year I happened to go into the budget estimates hearings with the member for South 
Perth at the stage when we were looking at racing and wagering with the current minister.  A question was put to 
the minister by the member for South Perth about what he had in mind for Lark Hill.  I will clarify something 
here, because there has been a little argy-bargy within certain sectors over this whole issue.  When I learnt that a 
significant amount of money was to be spent at Lark Hill - I think something like $7.44 million was to be spent 
at Lark Hill, which is a training facility, not a race track - I cautioned the minister that he needed to be very much 
cognisant of the fact that we already have chasing, racing and pacing in the Peel region.  We know the Peel 
region is growing very quickly.  In years to come it will be able to sustain not only those industries it currently 
has, but also the burgeoning opportunities.  To throw a fourth track into the mix by making Lark Hill a second 
metropolitan track right now would be a mistake.  I acknowledge that in the future there may be an opportunity 
to do that, but a significant number of issues remain with the Lark Hill track.  Many of the people who come 
from Pinjarra, North Dandalup, Coolup and all those other places, are very supportive of Lark Hill.  In fact, 
many of them were founding members of the Lark Hill training track.  They see the value of having that as a 
great facility.  Lark Hill has a six-furlong straight, which is fantastic.  However, to get that up to a metropolitan 
standard track would require a significant amount of money.  I caution the minister to say, “Listen, let us just be 
very wise about what we are doing here.”  I understand that there are various people - including the former 
member for Peel, Bobby Maumill and other people whom I will not mention, but we know who they are - who 
are very big pushers of Lark Hill.  If Lark Hill is to expand, it has to access land that I think belongs to the Water 
Corporation.  I believe the land associated with that is also tied up with the Bush Forever plan.  There will need 
to be some interesting manoeuvring by the government if it wishes to expand Lark Hill.  Do not get me wrong: I 
am not knocking Lark Hill at all.  I said to the member for South Perth that I am not against Lark Hill.  However, 
I am concerned that we are creating competition for the current racing, pacing and chasing in the Peel region, in 
my electorate.  At the end of the day there is only a certain amount of the pie to share around.  If we are to split it 
four ways - that is, beyond the three existing facilities - there will be less for everybody else, which will lead to a 
decreased ability to attract sponsors, put in infrastructure and so on.  I am sure that the minister has a very 
detailed plan with which he will enlighten us all this afternoon.  I am very keen to hear what it is.   
The number of people who use the Lark Hill track is very encouraging.  The problem with Lark Hill is that it has 
some drainage issues that require a significant amount of money to fix.  I would like to see some of that money 
prioritised and quarantined for other country tracks that could well do with it, not just in my electorate, but also 
in Northam; Bunbury; Harvey; Albany; Geraldton, which has a fantastic raceway; even Broome, where I used to 
live; and Halls Creek, where I also used to live - the member for Murdoch mentioned the fantastic race ground 
they have in Halls Creek.  I am very mindful that we should not spend our money unwisely.  I am sure the 
minister is well briefed on the current situation.  Let us not get carried away with influences from certain sectors 
within the industry.  There must be a vision and a plan.  Our vision for the Pinjarra Trotting Club is that it will 
once again have lights and a new facility to attract families.  I enjoy going down to the greyhounds with my wife 
and kids.  I would love to be able to watch some trotting action on a Friday or Saturday night at Pinjarra; it 
would be sensational, and great for the town of Pinjarra, because it would bring money to it.  At the end of the 
day, with the freeway going through and the railway line that is already in existence, there is no reason that the 
people of Perth could not journey down there even for 10 or 12 meetings over the summer, in concert with the 
meetings at Gloucester Park.  We would have an opportunity to make a good comparison between Gloucester 
Park and Pinjarra, given that Pinjarra already has a track that is very conducive to fantastic racing.  I was there 
Monday of the week before last and saw Johnny Hunt.  I think the member for South Perth and the member for 
Murdoch would know John Hunt; he is a race caller from way back.  He is a supporter of the mighty Peel 
masters - the Mandurah Makos - and does a bit of a sports show on the local radio station on Saturday mornings.  
He was at the track doing the call.  I looked below where he was making the call and noticed that all the poles 
were rusted; the whole infrastructure was looking pretty shaky.  I commented that perhaps I should give it a bit 
of a shake to see whether he fell out of the box.  There were a few comments made in return that I will not repeat 
in this place today.  Generally, the people there have some concern about the current situation at Pinjarra.  The 
old building just has a concrete floor inside, and no airconditioning.  The day my friend the member for South 
Perth came down, it absolutely bucketed down and the water was running off into the gutters.  Kids were running 
around getting a shower under the infrastructure.  I welcome, minister, the injection of an additional $12 million.  
Is that the figure? 
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Mr M. McGowan:  Through the tax changes, yes. 

Mr M.J. COWPER:  It will be $12 million with the tax changes.  This is something that we were proffering 
before the last election in my electorate.  I am very pleased that the government has seen the benefit of that 
opportunity.  I must say that the current structure is working, but it would be remiss of me as the local member, 
the patron of the Pinjarra Trotting Club and a member of Pinjarra Race Club, not to get up here and boldly 
suggest to the minister that Pinjarra is in need of an injection of funds.  As to the minister’s comments earlier, 
when he said, “Watch this space”, I am very keen to hear what he has to say.  Having said that, I thank members 
for the opportunity to speak and I will be listening with great anticipation to the minister’s response. 

MR M. McGOWAN (Rockingham - Minister for Racing and Gaming) [1.20 pm]:  I start by thanking 
members for their comments on the bill.  I am very proud and pleased to be able to bring this bill into the 
Parliament.  Hopefully, it will pass through this house in quick measure because it is incredibly important for the 
racing industry.  The bill will provide more money for the racing industry through tax cuts.  It is all part of the 
government’s making Western Australia a bit more exciting.  Having the racing industry on a better financial 
footing will mean that it will prosper and will be able to offer more services and events.  People will want to get 
involved.  A large section of the population looks upon racing as an exciting sport, pastime and way of spending 
their time.  The legislation is all about making Western Australia a bit more exciting.  It fits in with the 
government’s liquor reform proposals that will make Western Australia a more exciting and interesting place.  It 
fits well with the daylight saving bill that went through the Parliament yesterday. 

Mr J.E. McGrath:  That was not your bill; it was the member for Kalgoorlie’s bill.  The government would not 
bring it on.  Had the government brought it on, it would be your bill. 

Mr M. McGOWAN:  This government was in government when the bill went through the Parliament.  Of 
course, we are now all claiming credit.  I am pleased to say that I voted for it.  It has been an interesting process.  
I think the passing of the bill will make Western Australia more exciting. 

I have wanted for a few days to mention the Red Bull Air Race, which has made Western Australia more 
exciting.  It was one of the most exciting events I have ever seen.  I congratulate the Minister for Tourism and 
her agency for the way in which they brilliantly brought it together last weekend.  Tourism WA handled the 
event incredibly well.  It obtained Civil Aviation Safety Authority approval for the event.  Having the runway 
alongside the river was spectacular. 

Mr J.E. McGrath:  It was supported by the people of South Perth. 

Mr M. McGOWAN:  It was supported by the member for South Perth, although last year when I was Minister 
for Tourism there was a bit of negative criticism coming my way from the opposition.  A senior journalist in the 
press gallery called the event less than convincing.  Of course, the 300 000 people who attended the event at the 
weekend will have a different point of view.  The government copped a lot of criticism when I cancelled the 
Rally Australia event, but set out for members the fact that Rally Australia was costing taxpayers $6 million for 
every single event.  That figure was growing every year at a rate of about $1 million.  The Red Bull Air Race 
cost taxpayers $2.8 million.  Rally Australia attracted around 30 000 people to its main event, of whom the 
majority had to pay $20 or $30.  The Red Bull Air Race attracted 10 times that figure at less than half the cost, 
and 10 times the number of ordinary Western Australians got to see the race and have a great time for nothing.  

Mr M.J. Cowper:  How many years will it go on for? 

Mr M. McGOWAN:  The member for Cowper can criticise the Red Bull Air Race. 

Mr J.E. McGrath:  He is the member for Murray. 

Mr M. McGOWAN:  I apologise.  Cowper is an electorate in New South Wales.  There is obviously a future for 
him over there after he has finished in this place.  It was an interesting phenomenon, but we made the decision 
because we realised that we must use wisely our funds in the tourism portfolio.  Of course, we took a risk with 
the Red Bull Air Race, but I think the public of Western Australia would now acknowledge that the government 
did the right thing.  We took a risk because we went for an event that was untried in Australia, although I suspect 
that every other state will now be attempting to get hold of it from us.  I understand that the organisers have told 
the Minister for Tourism that they loved the fact that planes could land right next to the course and the width of 
the river meant that they had room and opportunity to manoeuvre. 

Mr J.E. McGrath:  This is the Racing and Wagering Western Australia Tax Amendment Bill 2006. 

Mr M. McGOWAN:  Of course it is, but I have noted that in this debate members have not strictly concentrated 
on racing taxation.  I listened to members of the opposition in silence while they talked about all sorts of issues 
not relevant to the issue of racing taxation. 

Mr M.J. Cowper:  They were interesting. 
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Mr M. McGOWAN:  Of course they were interesting, and I listened in silence with some interest. 

I want to put on record that this is all part of making Western Australia a more exciting place.  This government 
did extraordinarily well in the handling of that event on Sunday.  I was very uplifted by it and the fact that it 
attracted 10 times as many people as Rally Australia for half the cost.  It is a plus that the people of Western 
Australia were able to see the event without having to pay.  I am sure the Minister for Tourism will reveal this in 
due course, but it was featured on televisions all around the country and, in fact, the world.  Friends of mine in 
the Royal Australian Air Force in Queensland called me to say what an event it was and that they planned to fly 
to Perth next year to watch the next race. 

Mr J.E. McGrath:  They will stay at your place, will they? 

Mr M. McGOWAN:  They will probably have to stay at my place.  They will not be able to get into a hotel 
because all the hotels will be filled with tourists as a consequence of the event.  All the hotels across Perth were 
filled at the weekend with people who came from everywhere.  Once again, the Gallop and Carpenter 
governments have delivered for the people of Western Australia.  In spite of criticism from the opposition, we 
took a punt and a risk and managed to deliver for the people of Western Australia. 

Members raised a whole range of subjects in the debate from jockeys to flights; in fact, members raised all sorts 
of grievances relating to events that have happened in the past two years in the racing industry, which I listened 
to although they were not strictly relevant to the bill.  I have taken on board the matters they raised.  The member 
for Murray raised the subject of the Pinjarra trots.  I will be making an announcement on that in due course.  I 
would caution the member for Murray, as I would all members, that the government has $20 million, topped up 
by $5 million from the industry, to spend on facilities around the state.  The electorate of the member for Murray 
has received thus far $750 000 for greyhound facilities.  The facility in Mandurah is magnificent.  It has been 
improved out of sight as a result of that assistance from the government.  The government is spending in excess 
of $2.5 million, and I suspect more money will go to the Pinjarra Race Club.  The government is spending 
$5.2 million at Lark Hill.  Although it is not in the electorate of the member for Murray, it is in close proximity 
to it.  That area has received more assistance for the racing industry than any other area of the state.  As a 
consequence of this government’s initiatives, we will be providing money to the Pinjarra Race Club.  The club 
does not need to go to the lengths to which it has gone to draw its plight to people’s attention.  The government 
is aware of it.  The club may not receive as much as it has demanded.  Clubs are run in the form of a business, 
which has always been the model for racing clubs around the state.  They sell racing and other products and 
entertainment facilities.  They are businesses and need to operate as businesses.  People need to cut their cloth 
according to their circumstances, as the former Premier but one used to remind us in this house.  That is the way 
that racing clubs need to operate.  However, we recognise their position and would like to provide assistance.  
That is why the government is providing tax cuts and $20 million in grants.  The Pinjarra Race Club will receive 
some assistance, but it must recognise, as must every other club in the state that has received assistance from the 
government, that funds are not unlimited.  The government must meet the needs of all clubs in the state.  I went 
to Broome for the announcement on Broome Cup day of the government’s commitment to that club.  Although 
the club had a whole range of demands, its members were very happy with the $500 000 given to the club.  That 
meant that all the basic work the club needed to do to make racing safe and successful in Broome could be done, 
although some of the additional work the club might want to do perhaps could not be done.  I spoke to Sos 
Johnston and his people in Broome.  They are incredibly happy that we have recognised the need and are the first 
government ever to give the club that sort of assistance.  They were genuinely very decent about it, even though 
of course they would have liked more money.   
Members have mentioned some of the things this government has done for the industry.  I appreciate the 
comment from members of the opposition that this government has been very good for the racing industry.  That 
is undeniable.  I appreciate the fact that opposition members have acknowledged that in their speeches.   
One member made a point of acknowledging Ray Bennett.  Ray Bennett is the Chief Executive Officer of 
Racing and Wagering Western Australia.  Ray is due to leave that position in the new year for a well-earned 
retirement.  Ray has been involved with the industry for over 10 years.  I acknowledge Ray’s efforts.  Ray has 
been a very good chief executive officer.  Ray has brought to that position great financial nous, a good business 
sense, and a capacity to see through propositions - of which there are many in this industry - that may be in the 
interests of certain individuals in the industry but not in the interests of the industry as a whole.  I have 
appreciated Ray’s advice and assistance, and I have left him to do the job of chief executive officer and not 
attempted to intervene in the job he needs to do.  Ray has a great sense of propriety and has always conducted 
himself with great integrity.  He also has a great work ethic.  The industry will miss Ray.  Even though everyone 
in this industry always wants more, I am sure the industry will acknowledge that Ray has done a great job in that 
position.  The industry will miss Ray’s steady hand at the tiller. I encourage the board of Racing and Wagering 
Western Australia, when it selects a replacement for Ray, to get a person of the same capability and quality of 
Ray to fulfil that role.   
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This bill will cut the taxes for the industry from five per cent to 3.5 per cent.  Over the term of this government 
we have cut the overall tax take from this industry.  That tax cut, combined with our infrastructure grants 
program, means that this government has injected more than $80 million into this industry over the past eight 
years.  That will be very good for the prosperity of the industry, which employs roughly 3 000 Western 
Australians directly. 
Mr J.E. McGrath:  You have not conceded that that was also Liberal Party policy. 
Mr M. McGOWAN:  I acknowledge that the Liberal Party had a policy along those lines at the last election; 
however, we have delivered.  I hope this bill gets through the Parliament quickly and that members do not try to 
make it difficult for the industry to get this tax cut.  I am sure members in this house will not do that.  However, 
who knows what will happen in the other place?  This bill will put the taxation arrangements for the racing 
industry on the same footing as the taxation arrangements for the casino.  The industry has sought for a long time 
to have the tax arrangements based on revenue, or profit, rather than turnover.  This bill will achieve that end.  
The member for Roe has some concerns about the definition of “gross revenue”.  That definition is contained in 
clause 4 of the bill.  The member for Roe wants the definition to be the same as the definition that tax 
accountants might use when they prepare tax returns.  We want to have a defined mechanism, with a defined 
outcome for the industry of $12 million.  If we take another course of action, such as incorporating deductions, 
the tax arrangements will become a lot more complex.  Secondly, it will mean that we will need to adjust the tax 
scale upwards to provide that $12 million tax cut to industry and at the same time provide for the revenue needs 
of government.  I am told that as the industry grows, the tax cut will grow accordingly.   
This bill is an incredibly good initiative for the racing industry.  The industry is hoping that this bill will get 
through the Parliament quickly so that it can plan for 1 July next year when this tax cut will kick in.  I encourage 
all members to support the speedy passage of the bill through the house.   
Question put and passed. 
Bill (Racing and Wagering Western Australia Tax Amendment Bill 2006) read a second time. 
 


